
LUNCHEON MEETING OF THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Community College of Philadelphia  
Friday, February 22, 2019 – 12:00 Noon 

 
 

Present: Mr. Jeremiah J. White, Jr., presiding; Ms. Suzanne Biemiller, Mr. Harold Epps, Ms. 
Chekemma Fulmore-Townsend, Lydia Hernández Vélez, Esq., Mr. Steve Herzog 
(via Zoom), Mr. Joseph Martz, Hon. James Roebuck, Mr. Michael Soileau, Dr. 
Donald Generals, Dr. Judith Gay, Mr. Jacob Eapen, Victoria Zellers, Esq., Ms. Carol 
de Fries, Mr. Gregory Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak, Mr. Gim Lim, Dr. Pam Carter, 
Mr. Waverly Coleman and Invited Guest:  Mr. Andre Allen, Phoenix Capital 
Partners, LLP 

 
PUBLIC SESSION 

 
Career and Advanced Technology Center 

 
Board Chair White opened the meeting and thanked everyone for attending.  In the 

context of the Business Affairs Committee’s prior approval of the architect selection for the Career 
and Advanced Technology Center, he stated that the meeting will run as an Executive Committee.  
Mr. White reported that he recently met with College staff and had a thoughtful and well-detailed 
discussion on the Career and Advanced Technology Center.   

 
Mr. White requested that the Trustees express where they stand to move forward with 

the project. The Trustees shared their concerns including: they would like more information on 
the business case for the Career and Advanced Technology Center; they wanted a better 
understanding of the programs costs to the student user and how they compared to the market-
place; they wanted to understand the timeline on the funding issues related to the project; they 
wanted to understand how the debt-servicing would impact the College’s operating budget; and 
they wanted to understand the risks to the College if the various funding sources did not come 
through or if the project could not be completed. 

 
Before responding to each of the concerns, Ms. Biemiller requested that Dr. Generals 

remark on his vision for the Career and Advanced Technology Center.  Dr. Generals expressed 
that this project is needed for the College to pursue its career and technical education goals 
related to workforce development as called for in the College’s Strategic Plan.  He also noted that 
other community colleges around the country have these types of advanced technology centers 
and that the College needs to have this Center if it is going to have the proper facilities for the 
programs that will prepare the City’s residents for the jobs of today and tomorrow.  He noted that 
we need to expand the automotive program to train students on new technologies, but the 
College also needs a space for all of the new workforce and advanced technology programs.  He 
explained that it did not make economic sense to only build a space for the auto tech program 
and not build facilities for other advanced technology programs at the same time.  Consistent 
with the College’s goal of having World Class Facilities, Dr. Generals emphasized that we need to 
be good stewards as we owe this project to our students.  Dr. Generals also noted that with a 
community college, each individual program is not always profitable on a stand-alone basis and 
the project needs to be viewed in the context of providing the overall programming that a modern 



community college needs to provide.  Mr. Martz thanked Dr. Generals for explaining the purpose 
of the project and his vision and stated that the minutes should reflect the Trustees’ support for 
Dr. Generals’ vision. 

 
Mr. White asked that Dr. Carter and Ms. de Fries to speak to the partnerships for 

Automotive Technology and Workforce Development.  Dr. Carter stated that with respect to 
Automotive Technology, the College has partnerships with SEPTA, auto dealerships and Fleet 
Management among others.  She emphasized that our students need to have the proper training 
in Diesel and Heavy Engine programs which they are currently lacking.  The College also has a 
partnership with Ford.  Future partnerships are being pursued with Toyota and Nissan/Infinity as 
well as Subaru.  Dr. Carter mentioned that the College is accredited with ASE (Automotive Service 
Excellence) which is the highest level and has ASE-certified instructors meeting industry 
standards.  Ms. Fulmore-Townsend asked as to whom the College is competing with in regards 
to Automotive Technology.  Dr. Carter responded that the College is competing with proprietary 
schools and the costs to students for the proprietary schools is much higher that the College’s 
tuition and fees for students.  

 
Ms. de Fries stated that Workforce and Economic Innovation (WEI) has worked closely 

with numerous industry partners in the areas of curriculum review, trends, quality assurance, and 
identifying instructors and has been trying to consistently working on new partnerships.  She 
mentioned that WEI applied for grants under the PA Smart initiative.   

 
Mr. White asked Mr. Eapen to review the remaining financial attachments.  Mr. Eapen 

stated that he, Mr. Spiewak and Mr. Allen will report on the proforma revenue and expense 
projections; project capital cost; capital financing; and debt schedule related to the Career and 
Advanced Technology Center.  Mr. Spiewak reported on Attachment 2, Proforma Revenue and 
Expense Projections.  He stated that the current total net revenues from the credit courses is 
$583,100.  The current total operational costs which includes administrative services, student and 
academic services, utilities and costs of security and cleaning services is $1,185,600.  To make it 
clear for Committee members, staff pointed out that the bottom of the first page in Attachment 
1 identifies costs related to the building and the second page identifies revenues and costs related 
to the Automotive Technology program classroom.  Mr. Spiewak also pointed out that “Year 1 
Projections” refers to first full year of operations.  The Projected Net Revenues from the Workforce 
Development Non Credit Programs and the breakdown of tuition rates for the noncredit programs 
were explained. It was noted that the tuition rate for Welding is $6,000.  Ms. de Fries pointed out 
that the College’s Welding program is a longer program with more hours  resulting in higher costs 
than its competitors:  Delaware County Community College, Bucks County Community College, 
Montgomery County Community College and Camden County Community College. The College 
also has high costs to run the Welding Program because it is paying for a License to use space at 
Ben Franklin High School. 

 
Mr. Eapen reported on Attachment 3, Construction Cost Projections.  He pointed out that 

the square footage is 75,000 for floors 1, 2 and 3.  The cost of the 1st floor is estimated at $275 
while the 2nd and 3rd floors are at $350.  The 1st floor is primarily beys while the 2nd and 3rd floors 
are classrooms and labs.  Mr. Eapen stated that estimates includes a 5% contingency.  The 
estimated total costs are projected to be $32,118,750 less grants, manufacturers’ contributions 
and private donations in the amount of $1,450,000 which will bring the estimated costs to 
$30,668,750.  He pointed out that based on PDE approval of $20M for the project, the State will 



pay $10M in debt service.  PDE approved the College to seek New Market Tax Credits (NMTC).  
Mr. Eapen further stated that the College will be submitting additional funding for this project to 
PDE as a FY 2019-20 capital project.  He reported that while the State approved RACP in the 
amount of $2.25M, the College recently submitted an RACP application for an additional $9.75M.  
Additionally, the College is requesting Lenfest to fund $2.6M in equipment cost for the programs. 

 
When asked if State dollars are in a revolving fund for the College’s use, Mr. Spiewak 

pointed out that as debt service is retired across the 14 community colleges, those dollars become 
available for new projects.  He noted that the following projects received PDE funding during the 
past four years:  

 

 Automotive Technology            $20,000,000 
 Library & Learning Commons   $9,000,000 
 West Building Steps    $1,300,000 
 Biology Labs Renovations    $5,900,000 
 Historic Mint Steps    $  425,000 
 
Mr. Andre Allen, the College’s financial advisor, spoke to the financing for the project.  

PDE’s approval for the project at $20M means that the State’s share of the debt service is 50%, 
i.e., the State will cover debt service on $10M.  Mr. Allen pointed out that using the NMTC 
financing will provide $4.6 million to the project at no cost to the College.  The College will borrow 
an additional $14 million at a 4.85% fixed rate taxable bond financing for the balance of funding 
required for the project.  This only works if the College receives $20M allocation from PIDC and 
other CDEs.  Attachment 4 illustrates the total debt service between traditional and NMTC 
supported financing over 20 years with the NMTC financing being $3.1 million less.  This is before 
discounting the savings to present value.   

 
Mr. Spiewak reviewed the Debt Service in Attachment 5.  He compared the existing debt 

as of July 1, 2018 with the existing debt and $28.75M borrowing for the project under Option 1.  
He then reviewed Option 2 – Tax-Exempt & Taxable Bonds using NMTC.  He pointed out when 
using NMTC, the increase to the City share is $682,000 for the first 7 years. 

 
Mr. Eapen emphasized that timing associated with the project is critical.  A board 

resolution for issuing the bonds and approval of the underwriter is required in March 2019.  Mr. 
Spiewak added that the College has to follow a timeline with the State Public School Building 
Authority for issuing the bonds.   

 
Ms. Biemiller asked if the project should fold up, will the College be obligated to repay the 

dollars not being used.  Staff indicated that they did not expect that to happen and a mechanism 
for returning the funds to PDE would need to be explored. Mr. Allen stated that Fox, Rothschild, 
LLP will draft a Board resolution authorizing staff to issue $10 million in bonds and to pursue 
NMTC financing for the balance of funding required for the project. 

 
With regard to moving forward with the project, Mr. Soileau pointed out current significant 

constraints such as Union negotiations not being settled and College PR not being solidified.   
 
Dr. Generals commented that he has a changed vision for West Philadelphia.  The College 

is now going beyond Auto Technology and will include workforce development projects. 



 
Ms. Hernández Vélez summed it up by stating that the College should move forward with 

the Career and Advanced Technology project.  The effort to move forward in West Philadelphia 
is a manifesting moment. Mr. Roebuck requested the College work more with the West 
Philadelphia community and High Schools as the project moves forward to create a better 
partnership with the community. 

 
Architect Selection for the Career and Advanced Technology Center (Action Item): 
 

On behalf of the Executive Committee, Mr. White moved and Ms. Biemiller seconded the 
motion the approval of the selection of the Schrader Group as architects for the Career and 
Advanced Technology Center in the amount of $2,100,000.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

The Executive Session included a discussion of potential donors for the project. 


















































































